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MEMORANDUM
TO:

Monica Bharel, MD, MPH, Commissioner
Members of the Public Health Council

FROM:
Jana Ferguson, Director

Bureau of Environmental Health
DATE:

March 6, 2018
RE:
Request for Final Promulgation of Amendments to 105 CMR 430.000:                 Minimum Standards for Recreational Camps for Children (State Sanitary Code, Chapter IV)
______________________________________________________________________

INTRODUCTION 
The purpose of this memorandum is to provide an overview of comments received on proposed final amendments to 105 CMR 430.000:  Minimum Standards for Recreational Camps for Children (State Sanitary Code, Chapter IV), hereafter referred to as the Camp Regulations. These regulations establish minimum standards for health, safety and sanitary conditions for minors attending recreational camps for children in the Commonwealth.

The Department of Public Health (DPH) is mandated by M.G.L. c. 111, §127A, to promulgate regulations pertaining to recreational camps for children.  Although DPH has the responsibility for setting standards and has oversight authority, the primary responsibility for inspecting and licensing camps rests with the local boards of health. 

BACKGROUND 
M.G.L. c. 111, §127A (1965), authorizes DPH to promulgate regulations, known as the State Sanitary Code, in matters “affecting the health and well-being of the public in the commonwealth in subjects over which the department takes cognizance and responsibility, including, but not limited to,… standards for recreational camps for children….” Under this authority, regulations were first promulgated in the early 1960s to establish minimum standards for health and safety at recreational camps. The camp regulations have been amended several times since then, most recently in 2003.  During the 2017 summer camp season, local boards of health licensed over 1, 400 camps throughout the state.

COMMENTS AND RESPONSES TO PROPOSED REGULATORY AMENDMENTS
Public hearings on the proposed amendments to 105 CMR 430.000: Minimum Standards for Recreational Camps for Children were held December 1 and 5, 2016, and public comments were received until December 9, 2016.  Twelve people attended the public hearings and a total of 13 people or organizations submitted testimony during the comment period. Comments were received from local boards of health, the YMCA, Massachusetts Camping Association, Mass Audubon, the New England Aquarium, and other organizations.  Additionally, in accordance with Executive Order 518, this regulation was reviewed by the Building Code Coordinating Council which reviews the state building code and other specialty codes, including the state sanitary code of which 105 CMR 430.000 is part. The comments were evaluated by DPH staff to make any further revisions to the proposed regulations as appropriate.  
PROPOSED FINAL AMENDMENTS 

More significant revisions based on public comments on the initial proposed amendments to the camp regulations are summarized below. A copy of the final proposed amendments is attached.  A summary of all the comments and the Department’s responses are shown in the Appendix to this memo.
· 430.090:  Background Information.  Reference to background checks for counselors-in-training were removed and background checks for permanent staff (no break in service) were changed to at a minimum of every three years versus only once at initial hiring.
· 430.091:  Staff Orientation and Training.  Language was added  to clarify “other staff” as being “applicable camp staff” that require specified orientation and training; and also to require recordkeeping of all such specific training components provided by the camp operator including staff attendance documentation.

· 430.101:  Required Ratio of Counselors to Campers.  The specific required ratios for campers with mild or severe disabilities were replaced with a required “staffing plan” by the camp operator that shall ensure the needs of each individual camper are met.  Additionally, “under direct supervision” was added to replace “in the presence of” regarding the oversight of junior counselors.
· 430.103:  Supervision of Specialized Activities.  Restored current regulatory language that required supervisors of watercraft activities have either lifeguard or small craft safety and rescue training or, alternatively, an equivalent certification recognized by the Department that demonstrates water rescue procedures specific to the type of water and activities conducted. The originally proposed amendment would have required both lifeguard and watercraft certification, but, based on stakeholder input, the Department concluded that this requirement would be too onerous on camp operators and unnecessary to protect the health and safety of campers during watercraft activities. 
· 430.160:  Storage and Administration of Medications.  
· Language was added to clarify that designated health care supervisors, and other trained staff, at recreational camps who are not medical professionals (e.g. RN, LPN) must:
1) have documented training provided by the camp’s health care consultant, including  evidence of competency, in order to administer oral and topical medications;
2) as applicable, have training on the use of an epinephrine auto-injector, and 

3) know how to identify hypo or hyper-glycemia, oversee a diabetic plan management including blood glucose monitoring and support children authorized for self-administration.

· Language was added to clarify that health care supervisors and other staff properly trained by the Health Care Consultant can be designated to administer epinephrine auto-injectors with written approval from a parent or guardian. 
· Language was added to clarify that campers may self-administer epinephrine auto-injectors and insulin, if deemed capable and with Health Care Consultant and parent/guardian sign off. 

· 430.191:  Discipline Policy.  Language was added to require discipline standards be developed using national guidelines and to require discipline policies to be in writing.

CONCLUSION
The final amendments to 105 CMR 430.000 revise outdated standards, clarify regulatory requirements, and improve readability to achieve the objectives and underlying purpose of the regulations: establishing minimum standards for the health and safety of children at recreational camps.  

DPH requests that the Public Health Council approve amendments to the Camp Regulations for final promulgation.  
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